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What is wastewater testing? 

Wastewater testing is a method of sampling untreated sewage and testing for the presence of 
infectious disease. Samples of wastewater are periodically collected from the sewer system 
before reaching a treatment facility. This public health measure has a proven record in tracking 
community shedding of viruses such as polio, hepatitis A and norovirus. The use of wastewater 
testing to measure community health has been successfully applied locally and internationally 
for detecting SARS-CoV-2, the virus that causes COVID-19. 

 

Why test wastewater for SARS-CoV-2? 

Recent research indicates that concentrations of SARS-CoV-2 virus fragments found in 
wastewater tend to increase before individuals in the community show signs or 
symptoms of COVID-19. This can help to provide an early warning of an increase in the 
number of infected people within a specific community, including those who are infected 
but don't develop symptoms. Wastewater monitoring works because infected people 
may start shedding virus in their stool a few days before they show any symptoms of 
disease, or even if they never show symptoms. 



tested for the presence of SARS-CoV-2 by Dr. Robert Wheeler’s laboratory at the 
University of Maine. The test uses a reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction 
(RT-qPCR) process that detects specific genetic fragments from the SARS-CoV-2 virus. 
By testing twice weekly, we can track changes in the amount of virus over time. 

 

Who does the testing? 

 Samples from all four campuses are analyzed in the lab of University of Maine Associate 



SARS-CoV2-infected people on campus. Finding the virus in the wastewater indicates 



We began testing wastewater in August 2020. Initially, we partnered with CES, Inc., a Bangor-
based engineering, environmental sciences and survey firm founded in 1978 by two students 
from the University of Maine, to collect wastewater for the fall semester. CES (now called Haley 
Ward) collected the samples on three of our campuses (University of Maine, University of Maine 
at Fort Kent, and University of Southern Maine), then sent them to an environmental genetic 
testing laboratory for analysis. Haley Ward collected samples on University of Maine System 
campuses through the end of the fall semester in 2020, although the sample analysis was 
moved into Dr. Wheeler’s lab in October 2020. 

Throughout the fall and spring semesters during the 2020-21 academic year, we relied on 
composite sampling using ISCO composite water samplers. Toward the end of the spring 
semester, we successfully tested a passive sampling method with cotton swabs. Our analysis 
suggests that cotton swabs are an inexpensive, simpler alternative to the samplers, and that 
their use does not compromise our testing quality. Since mid-May 2021, cotton swabs have 


